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? ? ? ? ? b. The Fakir and his Pot of Butter dccccii.Then they returned to Shehrzad and displayed her in the second dress. They clad her in a dress of
surpassing goodliness, and veiled her face to the eyes with her hair. Moreover, they let down her side locks and she was even as saith of her one of
her describers in the following verses:.There was once in the land [of Egypt and] the city of Cairo, [under the dynasty] of the Turks, (84) a king of
the valiant kings and the exceeding mighty Sultans, by name El Melik ez Zahir Rukneddin Bibers el Bunducdari. (85) He was used to storm the
Islamite strongholds and the fortresses of the Coast (86) and the Nazarene citadels, and the governor of his [capital] city was just to the folk, all of
them. Now El Melik ez Zahir was passionately fond of stories of the common folk and of that which men purposed and loved to see this with his
eyes and hear their sayings with his ears, and it befell that he heard one night from one of his story-tellers (87) that among women are those who
are doughtier than men of valour and greater of excellence and that among them are those who will do battle with the sword and others who cozen
the quickest-witted of magistrates and baffle them and bring down on them all manner of calamity; whereupon quoth the Sultan, 'I would fain hear
this of their craft from one of those who have had to do theiewith, so I may hearken unto him and cause him tell.' And one of the story-tellers said,
'O king, send for the chief of the police of the town.'.Merry Jest of a Thief, A, ii. 186..An if my substance fail, no one there is will succour me, i.
6..Asleep and Awake, i. 5..So they gat them raiment of wool and clothing themselves therewith, went forth and wandered in the deserts and wastes;
but, when some days had passed over them, they became weak for hunger and repented them of that which they had done, whenas repentance
profited them not, and the prince complained to his father of weariness and hunger. 'Dear my son,' answered the king, 'I did with thee that which
behoved me, (205) but thou wouldst not hearken to me, and now there is no means of returning to thy former estate, for that another hath taken the
kingdom and become its defender; but I will counsel thee of somewhat, wherein do thou pleasure me.' Quoth the prince, 'What is it?' And his father
said, 'Take me and go with me to the market and sell me and take my price and do with it what thou wilt, and I shall become the property of one
who will provide for my support,' 'Who will buy thee of me,' asked the prince, 'seeing thou art a very old man? Nay, do thou rather sell me, for the
demand for me will be greater.' But the king said, 'An thou wert king, thou wouldst require me of service.'.When the boy grew up, his father feared
for him from poverty and change of case, so he said to him, 'Dear my son, know that in my youth I wronged my brothers in the matter of our
father's good, and I see thee in weal; but, if thou [come to] need, ask not of one of them nor of any other, for I have laid up for thee in yonder
chamber a treasure; but do not thou open it until thou come to lack thy day's food.' Then he died, and his wealth, which was a great matter, fell to
his son. The young man had not patience to wait till he had made an end of that which was with him, but rose and opened the chamber, and behold,
it was [empty and its walls were] whitened, and in its midst was a rope hanging down and half a score bricks, one upon another, and a scroll,
wherein was written, 'Needs must death betide; so hang thyself and beg not of any, but kick away the bricks, so there may be no escape (225) for
thee, and thou shall be at rest from the exultation of enemies and enviers and the bitterness of poverty.'.Then the queen entered the palace and sat
down on the throne of the circumcision (231) at the upper end of the hall, whereupon Tuhfeh took the lute and pressing it to her bosom, touched its
strings on such wise that the wits of all present were bewildered and the Sheikh Iblis said to her, 'O my lady Tuhfeh, I conjure thee, by the life of
this worshipful queen, sing for me and praise thyself, and gainsay me not.' Quoth she, 'Hearkening and obedience; yet, but for the adjuration by
which thou conjurest me, I had not done this. Doth any praise himself? What manner of thing is this?' Then she improvised and sang the following
verses:.? ? ? ? ? e. The Fox and the Wild Ass dcccciv.When they were grown familiar with him, the queen-mother fell to sending [privily] for the
amirs, one by one, and swearing them to secrecy; and when she was assured of their trustworthiness, she discovered to them that the king had left
but a daughter and that she had done this but that she might continue the kingship in his family and that the governance should not go forth from
them; after which she told them that she was minded to marry her daughter with the new-comer, her father's brother's son, and that he should be the
holder of the kingship. They approved of her proposal and when she had discovered the secret to the last of them [and assured herself of their
support], she published the news abroad and sent for the cadis and assessors, who drew up the contract of marriage between Selim and the princess,
and they lavished gifts upon the troops and overwhelmed them with bounties. Then was the bride carried in procession to the young man and the
kingship was stablished unto him and the governance of the realm..When he felt the water, he struck out, and gave not over swimming till he
landed upon an island, where he abode five days, finding nothing which he might eat or drink; but, on the sixth day, when he despaired of himself,
he caught sight of a passing ship; so he made signals to the crew and they came and took him up and fared on with him to an inhabited country,
where they set him ashore, naked as he was. There he saw a man tilling; so he sought guidance of him and the husbandman said, 'Art thou a
stranger?' 'Yes,' answered the king and sat with him and they talked. The husbandman found him quickwitted and intelligent and said to him, 'If
thou sawest a comrade of mine, thou wouldst see him the like of what I see thee, for his case is even as thy case, and he is presently my
friend.'.Fortune, Of the Uselessness of Endeavour against Persistent Ill, i. 70..7. Ali ben Bekkar and Shemsennehar clxix."There was once a king
named Bihkerd aed he had wealth galore and many troops; but his deeds were evil and he would punish for a slight offence and never forgave. He
went forth one day to hunt and one of his servants shot an arrow, which lit on the king's ear and cut it off. Quoth Bihkerd, 'Who shot that arrow?' So
the guards brought him in haste the offender, whose name was Yetrou, and he of his fear fell down on the ground in a swoon. Then said the king,
'Put him to death;' but Yetrou said, 'O King, this that hath befallen was not of my choice nor of my knowledge; so do thou pardon me, in the hour of
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thy power over me, for that clemency is of the goodliest of things and belike it shall be [in this world] a provision and a good work [for which thou
shall be requited] one of these days, and a treasure [laid up to thine account] with God in the world to come. Pardon me, therefore, and fend off evil
from me, so shall God fend off from thee evil the like thereof.' When the king heard this, it pleased him and he pardoned the servant, albeit he had
never before pardoned any..Sharpers, The Money-Changer and the Ass, The, ii. 41..EL MELIK EZ ZAHIR RUKNEDDIN BIBERS EL
BUNDUCDARI AND THE SIXTEEN OFFICERS OF POLICE. (83).? ? ? ? ? "Fair patience practise, for thereon still followeth content." So runs
the rede 'mongst all that dwell in city or in tent..? ? ? ? ? How long will ye admonished be, without avail or heed? The shepherd still his flocks
forbids, and they obey his rede..Fourteenth Officer's Story, The, ii. 183..Awhile after this a friend of mine invited me to his house and when I came
to him, we ate and drank and talked. Then said he to me, 'O my friend, hath there befallen thee in thy life aught of calamity?' 'Nay,' answered I; 'but
tell me [first], hath there befallen thee aught?' ['Yes,'] answered he. 'Know that one day I espied a fair woman; so I followed her and invited her [to
come home with me]. Quoth she, "I will not enter any one's house; but come thou to my house, if thou wilt, and be it on such a day." Accordingly,
on the appointed day, her messenger came to me, purposing to carry me to her; so I arose and went with him, till we came to a handsome house and
a great door. He opened the door and I entered, whereupon he locked the door [behind me] and would have gone in, but I feared with an exceeding
fear and foregoing him to the second door, whereby he would have had me enter, locked it and cried out at him, saying, "By Allah, an thou open
not to me, I will kill thee; for I am none of those whom thou canst cozen!" Quoth he, "What deemest thou of cozenage?" And I said, "Verily, I am
affrighted at the loneliness of the house and the lack of any at the door thereof; for I see none appear." "O my lord," answered he, "this is a privy
door." "Privy or public," answered I, "open to me.".?STORY OF THE SHARPER AND THE MERCHANTS..? ? ? ? ? e. Story of the Portress
lxvii.Then said Azadbekht to him (and indeed his words were [prompted] by anger and those of the youth by presence of mind and good breeding),
"I bought thee with my money and looked for fidelity from thee, wherefore I chose thee over all my grandees and servants and made thee keeper of
my treasuries. Why, then, hast thou outraged my honour and entered my house and played the traitor with me and tookest no thought unto that
which I have done thee of benefits?" "O king," answered the youth, "I did this not of my choice and freewill and I had no [evil] intent in being
there; but, of the littleness of my luck, I was driven thither, for that fate was contrary and fair fortune lacking. Indeed, I had striven with all
endeavour that nought of foul should proceed from me and kept watch over myself, lest default appear in me; but none may avail to make head
against ill fortune, nor doth endeavour profit in case of lack of luck, as appeareth by the example of the merchant who was stricken with ill luck and
his endeavour profited him not and he succumbed to the badness of his fortune." "What is the story of the merchant," asked the king, "and how was
his luck changed upon him by the sorriness of his fortune?" "May God prolong the king's continuance!" answered the youth..8. Ali ben Bekkar and
Shemsennehar clxiii.? ? ? ? ? Now that the clouds have broken their promise to our hope, We trust the Khalif's bounty will stand to us for rain.
(65).When in the sitting-chamber we for merry-making sate, iii. 135..When she had made an end of her song, she cast the lute from her hand and
wept till she swooned away, whereupon the Khalif bade carry her to her chamber. Now he was ravished with her and loved her with an exceeding
love; so, after awhile, he again commanded to bring her to his presence, and when she came, he bade her sing. Accordingly, she took the lute and
spoke forth that which was in her heart and sang the following verses:.Then she wept till her voice rose high and her lamentation was discovered
[to those without]; after which she again began to drink and plying the old man with wine, sang the following verses:.?THE KING'S SON WHO
FELL IN LOVE WITH THE PICTURE..? ? ? ? ? For death in your absence to us was decreed; But, when ye came back, we were quickened
anew..To return to the queen his wife. When the Magian fled with her, he proffered himself to her and lavished unto her wealth galore, but she
rejected his suit and was like to slay herself for chagrin at that which had befallen and for grief for her separation from her husband. Moreover, she
refused meat and drink and offered to cast herself into the sea; but the Magian shackled her and straitened her and clad her in a gown of wool and
said to her, 'I will continue thee in misery and abjection till thou obey me and consent to my wishes.' So she took patience and looked for God to
deliver her from the hand of that accursed one; and she ceased not to travel with him from place to place till he came with her to the city wherein
her husband was king and his goods were put under seal..By Him whom I worship, indeed, I swear, O thou that mine eye dost fill, ii. 213..The
Twenty-Second Night of the Month..Endowed with amorous grace past any else am I, ii 253..When the king heard this, his wrath subsided and he
said, "Carry him back to the prison till the morrow, so we may look into his affair.".Ishac entered, he and his company, and seating themselves in
the place of honour, amused themselves by looking on the slave-girls and mamelukes and watching how they were sold, till the sale came to an
end, when some of the folk went away and other some sat. Then said the slave-dealer, 'Let none sit with us except him who buyeth by the thousand
[dinars] and upwards.' So those who were present withdrew and there remained none but Er Reshid and his company; whereupon the slave-dealer
called the damsel, after he had caused set her a chair of fawwak, (170) furnished with Greek brocade, and it was as she were the sun shining in the
clear sky. When she entered, she saluted and sitting down, took the lute and smote upon it, after she had touched its strings and tuned it, so that all
present were amazed. Then she sang thereto the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Ne'er shall I them forget, nay, nor the day they went.? ? ? ? ? Yea, to
Baghdad I came, where rigour gave me chase And I was overthrown of cruelty and pride..Officer's Story, The Thirteenth, ii. 181..? ? ? ? ? c. The
Fuller and his Son. dcccclxxx.? ? ? ? ? How long shall I thus question my heart that's drowned in woe? I'm mute for my complaining; but tears
speak, as they flow..The king approved her speech and bestowed on her a dress of honour and gave her magnificent gifts; after which, for that his
choice had fallen upon his younger son, Melik Shah, he married her with him and made him his heir apparent and caused the folk swear fealty to
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him. When this came to the knowledge of his brother Belehwan and he was ware that his younger brother had been preferred over him, his breast
was straitened and the affair was grievous to him and envy entered into him and rancour; but he concealed this in his heart, whilst fire raged therein
because of the damsel and the kingship..When the night darkened on her, she called him to mind and her heart clave to him and sleep visited her
not; and on this wise she abode days and nights, till she sickened and abstained from food. So her lord went in to her and said to her, "O Sitt el
Milah, how findest thou thyself?" "O my lord," answered she, "I am dead without recourse and I beseech thee to bring me my shroud, so I may look
on it before my death." Therewithal he went out from her, sore concerned for her, and betook himself to a friend of his, a draper, who had been
present on the day when the damsel was cried [for sale]. Quoth his friend to him, "Why do I see thee troubled?" And he answered, "Sitt el Milah is
at the point of death and these three days she hath neither eaten nor drunken. I questioned her to-day of her case and she said, 'O my lord, buy me a
shroud, so I may look on it before my death.'" Quoth the draper, "Methinks nought ails her but that she is enamoured of the young Damascene and I
counsel thee to mention his name to her and avouch to her that he hath foregathered with thee on her account and is desirous of coming to thy
house, so he may hear somewhat of her singing. If she say, 'I reck not of him, for there is that to do with me which distracteth me from the
Damascene and from other than he,' know that she saith sooth concerning her sickness; but, if she say to thee other than this, acquaint me
therewith.'".There was once in a city of Khorassan a family of affluence and distinction, and the townsfolk used to envy them for that which God
had vouchsafed them. As time went on, their fortune ceased from them and they passed away, till there remained of them but one old woman.
When she grew feeble and decrepit, the townsfolk succoured her not with aught, but put her forth of the city, saying, 'This old woman shall not
harbour with us, for that we do her kindness and she requiteth us with evil.' So she took shelter in a ruined place and strangers used to bestow alms
upon her, and on this wise she abode a while of time..Then said the king, "How long wilt thou beguile us with thy prate, O youth? But now the hour
of thy slaughter is come." And he bade crucify him upon the gibbet. [So they carried him to the place of execution] and were about to hoist him up
[upon the cross,] when, behold, the captain of the thieves, who had found him and reared him, (141) came up at that moment and asked what was
that assembly and [the cause of] the crowds gathered there. They told him that a servant of the king had committed a great crime and that he was
about to put him to death. So the captain of the thieves pressed forward and looking upon the prisoner, knew him, whereupon he went up to him
and embraced him and clipped him and fell to kissing him upon his mouth. Then said he, "This is a boy whom I found under such a mountain,
wrapped in a gown of brocade, and I reared him and he fell to stopping the way with us. One day, we set upon a caravan, but they put us to flight
and wounded some of us and took the boy and went their way. From that day to this I have gone round about the lands in quest of him, but have not
lighted on news of him [till now;] and this is he.".The merchant believed her and she took leave of him and went away, leaving in his heart a
thousand regrets, for that the love of her had gotten possession of him and he knew not how he should win to her; wherefore he abode enamoured,
love-distraught, unknowing if he were alive or dead. As soon as she was gone, he shut his shop and going up to the Court, went in to the Chief Cadi
and saluted him. The magistrate returned his salutation and entreated him with honour and seated him by his side. Then said Alaeddin to him, "I
come to thee, a suitor, seeking thine alliance and desiring the hand of thy noble daughter." "O my lord merchant," answered the Cadi, "indeed my
daughter beseemeth not the like of thee, neither sorteth she with the goodliness of thy youth and the pleasantness of thy composition and the
sweetness of thy discourse;" but Alaeddin rejoined, saying, "This talk behoveth thee not, neither is it seemly in thee; if I be content with her, how
should this irk thee?" So they came to an accord and concluded the treaty of marriage at a dower precedent of five purses (257) paid down then and
there and a dower contingent of fifteen purses, (258) so it might be uneath unto him to put her away, forasmuch as her father had given him fair
warning, but he would not be warned..82. Said ben Salim and the Barmecides cccxcii.? ? ? ? ? Yea, nevermore I ceased from that wherewith I
stricken was; My night with wakefulness was filled, my heart with dreariment..Then the king summoned the cadi and the witnesses and bade them
many the old king's daughter and sister to his own sons; so they married them, after the king had made a bride-feast three days and displayed their
brides to them from eventide to peep of day. Then the two princes went in to their brides and did away their maidenhead and loved them and were
vouchsafed children by them..Merchant of Cairo and the Favourite of the Khalif El Maraoun El Hakim bi Amrillah, The, iii. 171..69. The
Water-Carrier and the Goldsmith's Wife dcliv.15. Ghanim ben Eyoub the Slave of Love cccxxxii.So she arose and making the ablution, prayed that
which behoved her of prayers (213) and accompanied the four queens to the palace, where she saw the candles lighted and the kings sitting. She
saluted them and seated herself upon her couch; and behold, King Es Shisban had changed his favour, for all the pride of his soul. Then came up
Iblis (whom God curse!) and Tuhfeh rose to him and kissed his hands. He in turn kissed her hand and called down blessings on her and said, 'How
deemest thou? Is [not] this place pleasant, for all its loneliness and desolation?' Quoth she, 'None may be desolate in this place;' and he said, 'Know
that no mortal dare tread [the soil of] this place.' But she answered, 'I have dared and trodden it, and this is of the number of thy favours.' Then they
brought tables and meats and viands and fruits and sweetmeats and what not else, to the description whereof mortal man availeth not, and they ate
till they had enough; after which the tables were removed and the trays and platters (214) set on, and they ranged the bottles and flagons and
vessels and phials, together with all manner fruits and sweet-scented flowers..Presently, he caught sight of an earthen pan turned over upon its
mouth; so he raised it from the ground and found under it a horse's tail, freshly cut off, and the blood oozing from it; whereby he knew that the
cook adulterated his meat with horses' flesh. When he discovered this default, he rejoiced therein and washing his hands, bowed his head and went
out; and when the cook saw that he went and gave him nought, he cried out, saying, 'Stay, O sneak, O slink-thief!' So the lackpenny stopped and
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said to him, 'Dost thou cry out upon me and becall [me] with these words, O cuckold?' Whereat the cook was angry and coming down from the
shop, said, 'What meanest thou by thy speech, O thou that devourest meat and kouskoussou and bread and seasoning and goest forth with "Peace
(13)[be on thee!]," as it were the thing had not been, and payest down nought for it?' Quoth the lackpenny, 'Thou liest, O son of a cuckold!'
Wherewith the cook cried out and laying hold of the lackpenny's collar, said, 'O Muslims, this fellow is my first customer (14) this day and he hath
eaten my food and given me nought.'.? ? ? ? ? Forbear thy verse-making, O thou that harbourest in the camp, Lest to the gleemen thou become a
name of wonderment..He who Mohammed sent, as prophet to mankind, i. 50..Presently, in came the draper, at the hour of evening prayer, and
sitting down in the place where the old woman had prayed, looked about him and espied the turban. He knew it [for that which he had that day sold
to the young man] and misdoubted of the case, wherefore anger appeared in his face and he was wroth with his wife and reviled her and abode his
day and his night, without speaking to her, what while she knew not the cause of his anger. Then she looked and seeing the turban-cloth before him
and noting the traces of burning thereon, understood that his anger was on account of this and concluded that he was wroth because it was
burnt..When the boy saw what the treasure-seeker had done with him he committed his affair to God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be
He!) and abode perplexed concerning his case and said, 'How bitter is this death!' For that indeed the world was darkened on him and the pit was
blinded to him. So he fell a-weeping and saying, 'I was delivered from the lion and the thieves and now is my death [appointed to be] in this pit,
where I shall die lingeringly.' And he abode confounded and looked for nothing but death. As he pondered [his affair], behold, he heard a sound of
water running with a mighty noise; so he arose and walked in the pit, following after the sound, till he came to a corner and heard the mighty
running of water. So he laid his ear to the sound of the current and hearing it a great strength, said in himself, 'This is the running of a mighty water
and needs must I die in this place, be it to-day or to-morrow; so I will cast myself into the water and not die a lingering death in this pit.'.? ? ? ? ? n.
The Man whose Caution was the Cause of his Death dcccciii.? ? ? ? ? If thou forsake us, there is none Can stand to us instead of thee..89. Mesrour
and Ibn el Caribi cccxcix.17. The Hedgehog and the Pigeons clii.The Twenty-Third Night of the Month..When the folk heard his words, they
talked of letting him go; but the Persian said, 'O folk, let not his speech beguile you. This fellow is none other than a thief who knoweth how to
sing, and when he happeneth on the like of us, he is a singer.' 'O our lord,' answered they, 'this man is a stranger, and needs must we release him.'
Quoth he, 'By Allah, my heart revolteth from this fellow! Let me make an end of him with beating.' But they said, 'Thou mayst nowise do that' So
they delivered the singer from the Persian, the master of the house, and seated him amongst them, whereupon he fell to singing to them and they
rejoiced in him..? ? ? ? ? In wine, as the glittering sunbeams bright, my heart's contentment is, That banishes hence, with various joys, all kinds of
care and dole..?THE TWELFTH OFFICER'S STORY..64. Tht Vizier of Yemen and his young Brother ccclxxxiv.The two girls let me down from
fourscore fathoms' height, i. 49..? ? ? ? ? Thy presence honoureth us and we Confess thy magnanimity;.? ? ? ? ? And when the sun of morning sees
her visage and her smile, O'ercome. he hasteneth his face behind the clouds to hide..? ? ? ? ? I hope for present (62) good [and bounty at thy hand,]
For souls of men are still to present (63) good inclined..Now, by the ordinance of God the Most High, a company of thieves fell in upon a caravan
hard by that mountain and made prize of that which was with them of merchandise. Then they betook themselves to the mountain, so they might
share their booty, and looking at the foot thereof, espied the gown of brocade. So they descended, to see what it was, and finding the child wrapped
therein and the gold laid at his head, marvelled and said, "Extolled be the perfection of God! By what wickedness cometh this child here?" Then
they divided the money between them and the captain of the thieves took the boy and made him his son and fed him with sweet milk and dates, till
he came to his house, when he appointed him a nurse, who should rear him..? ? ? ? ? Fawn of the palace, knowst thou not that I, to look on thee,
The world have traversed, far and wide, o'er many a hill and plain?.When Abou Temam returned with [news of] the accomplishment of his errand
and brought the presents and the letter, King Ilan Shah rejoiced in this and redoubled in showing him honour and made much of him. Some days
thereafterward, the king of Turkestan sent his daughter and she went in to King Ilan Shah, who rejoiced in her with an exceeding joy and Abou
Temam's worth was exalted in his sight. When the viziers saw this, they redoubled in envy and despite and said, 'An we contrive us not a device to
rid us of this man, we shall perish of rage.' So they bethought them [and agreed upon] a device they should practise..? ? ? ? ? a. The King and his
Vizier's Wife dcccclxxx.Presently, the vizier entered and the king signed to him to cause avoid the place. So he signed to those who were present to
withdraw, and they departed; whereupon quoth the king to him, "How deemest thou, O excellent vizier, O loyal counsellor in all manner of
governance, of a vision I have seen in my sleep?" "What is it, O king?" asked the vizier, and Shah Bekht related to him his dream, adding, "And
indeed the sage interpreted it to me and said to me, 'An thou put not the vizier to death within a month, he will slay thee.' Now I am exceeding both
to put the like of thee to death, yet do I fear to leave thee on life. What then dost thou counsel me that I should do in this matter?" The vizier bowed
his head awhile, then raised it and said, "God prosper the king! Verily, it skills not to continue him on life of whom the king is afraid, and my
counsel is that thou make haste to put me to death.".?THE FIFTEENTH OFFICER'S STORY..Indeed, thou'st told the tale of kings and men of
might, iii. 87..137. Otbeh and Reyya dclxxx.SHEHRZAD AND SHEHRIYAR. (145).Then Khelbes used to attend the learned man's assembly,
whilst the other would go in to his wife and abide with her, on such wise as he thought good, till the learned man arose from his session; and when
Khelbes saw that he purposed rising, he would speak a word for the lover to hear, whereupon he went forth from Khelbes's wife, and the latter
knew not that calamity was in his own house. At last the learned man, seeing Khelbes do on this wise every day, began to misdoubt of him, more
by token of that which he knew of his character, and suspicion grew upon him; so, one day, he advanced the time of his rising before the wonted
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hour and hastening up to Khelbes, laid hold of him and said to him, 'By Allah, an thou speak a single syllable, I will do thee a mischief!' Then he
went in to his wife, with Khelbes in his grasp, and behold, she was sitting, as of her wont, nor was there about her aught of suspicious or
unseemly..An if ye'd of evil be quit, look that no evil ye do, ii. 192..On this wise they abode a long while till one day the wife went out in quest of
water, whereof she had need, and espied a physician who had spread a carpet in the Thereon he had set out great store of drugs and implements of
medicine and he was speaking and muttering [charms], whilst the folk flocked to him and compassed him about on every side. The weaver's wife
marvelled at the largeness of the physician's fortune (16) and said in herself, 'Were my husband thus, he would have an easy life of it and that
wherein we are of straitness and misery would be enlarged unto him.'.Then said he whom she had delivered from torture and for whom she had
paid a thousand dirhems and who had required her of herself in his house, for that her beauty pleased him, and [when she refused to yield to him]
had forged a letter against her and treacherously denounced her to the Sultan and requited her bounty with ingratitude, 'I am he who wronged her
and lied against her, and this is the issue of the oppressor's affair.'.? ? ? ? ? p. The Foxes and the Wolf dcxxx."O father mine," answered the prince,
"I have heard tell that in the land of Irak is a woman of the daughters of the kings, and her father is called King Ins ben Cais, lord of Baghdad; she
is renowned for beauty and grace and brightness and perfection, and indeed many folk have sought her in marriage of the kings; but her soul
consented not unto any one of them. Wherefore I am minded to travel to her, for that my heart cleaveth unto her, and I beseech thee suffer me to go
to her." "O my son," answered his father, "thou knowest that I have none other than thyself of children and thou art the solace of mine eyes and the
fruit of mine entrails; nay, I cannot brook to be parted from thee an instant and I purpose to set thee on the throne of the kingship and marry thee to
one of the daughters of the kings, who shall be fairer than she." El Abbas gave ear to his father's word and dared not gainsay him; so he abode with
him awhile, whilst the fire raged in his entrails..When the king heard their speech, he bade the crier make proclamation in the thoroughfares of the
city that the troops should prepare [for the march] and that the horsemen should mount and the footmen come forth; nor was it but the twinkling of
the eye ere the drums beat and the trumpets sounded; and scarce was the forenoon of the day passed when the city was blocked with horse and foot.
So the king passed them in review and behold, they were four-and-twenty thousand in number, horsemen and footmen. He bade them go forth to
the enemy and gave the commandment over them to Said ibn el Wakidi, a doughty cavalier and a valiant man of war. So the horsemen set out and
fared on along the bank of the Tigris..Then the thieves addressed themselves to sharing their booty and presently fell out concerning a sword that
was among the spoil, who should take it. Quoth the captain, 'Methinks we were better prove it; so, if it be good, we shall know its worth, and if it
be ill, we shall know that.' And they said, 'Try it on this dead man, for he is fresh.' So the captain took the sword and drawing it, poised it and
brandished it; but, when Er Razi saw this, he made sure of death and said in himself, 'I have borne the washing and the boiling water and the
pricking with the knife and the grave and its straitness and all this [beating], trusting in God that I might be delivered from death, and [hitherto] I
have been delivered; but, as for the sword, I may not brook that, for but one stroke of it, and I am a dead man.'.? ? ? ? ? My maker reserved me for
generous men And the niggard and sland'rer to use me forebade..(continued)..When the king heard these words, he abode in perplexity and said,
"Restore him to the prison till the morrow, so we may look into his affair, for the day draweth to an end and I mean to put him to death on
exemplary wise, and [to-morrow] we will do with him that which he meriteth.".Then said he to them one day, 'There was with us bread and the
locusts ate it; so we put in its place a stone, a cubit long and the like broad, and the locusts came and gnawed away the stone, because of the smell
of the bread.' Quoth one of his friends (and it was he who had given him the lie concerning the dog and the bread and milk), 'Marvel not at this, for
mice do more than that.' And he said, 'Go to your houses. In the days of my poverty, I was a liar [when I told you] of the dog's climbing upon the
shelf and eating the bread and spoiling the milk; and to-day, for that I am rich again, I say sooth [when I tell you] that locusts devoured a stone a
cubit long and a cubit broad.' They were confounded at his speech and departed from him; and the youth's good flourished and his case was
amended. (227) Nor," added the vizier,"is this stranger or more extraordinary than the story of the king's son who fell in love with the picture.".88.
The Thief turned Merchant and the other Thief cccxcviii.Merouzi (El) and Er Razi, ii. 28..Accordingly, he made a banquet, and stationing himself
in the man's way, invited him and carried him to his house, where they sat down and ate and drank and abode in discourse. Presently, the young
man said to the other, 'I hear that thou hast with thee a slave-girl, whom thou desirest to sell.' And he answered, saying, 'By Allah, O my lord, I
have no mind to sell her!' Quoth the youth, 'I hear that she cost thee a thousand dinars, and I will give thee six hundred, to boot.' And the other said,
'I sell her to thee [at that price].' So they fetched notaries, who drew up the contract of sale, and the young man counted out to the girl's master half
the purchase money, saying, 'Let her be with thee till I complete to thee the rest of the price and take my slave-girl.' The other consented to this and
took of him a bond for the rest of the money, and the girl abode with her master, on deposit..? ? ? ? ? c. The Fishes and the Crab dcxi.Fortune its
arrows all, through him I love, let fly, iii. 31..When it was the Nine hundred and thirtieth Night, Shehrzad said, "O king, there is present in my
thought a story which treateth of women's craft and wherein is a warning to whoso will be warned and an admonishment to whoso will be
admonished and whoso hath discernment; but I fear lest the hearing of this lessen me with the king and lower my rank in his esteem; yet I hope that
this will not be, for that it is a rare story. Women are indeed corruptresses; their craft and their cunning may not be set out nor their wiles known.
Men enjoy their company and are not careful to uphold them [in the right way], neither do they watch over them with all vigilance, but enjoy their
company and take that which is agreeable and pay no heed to that which is other than this. Indeed, they are like unto the crooked rib, which if thou
go about to straighten, thou distortest it, and which if thou persist in seeking to redress, thou breakest it; wherefore it behoveth the man of
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understanding to be silent concerning them.".When the damsel (215) saw me in this plight, she said to me, "O man, tell me thy story, for, by Allah,
an I may avail to thy deliverance, I will assuredly further thee thereto." I gave ear to her speech and put faith in her loyalty and told her the story of
the damsel whom I had seen [at the lattice] and how I had fallen in love with her; whereupon quoth she, "If the girl belong to me, that which I
possess is thine, and if she belong to my father, I will demand her of him and deliver her to thee." Then she fell to calling slave-girl after slave-girl
and showing them to me, till I saw the damsel whom I loved and said, "This is she." Quoth my wife, "Let not thy heart be troubled, for this is my
slave-girl. My father gave her to me and I give her to thee. So comfort thyself and be of good heart and cheerful eye.".? ? ? ? ? n. The Man and his
Wilful Wife dcxxviii.? ? ? ? ? e. The Fifth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor dlvi.77 The Draper and the Thief (234) dclxi.? ? ? ? ? To whom shall I
complain of what is in my soul, Now thou art gone and I my pillow must forswear?.I did as she bade me and when I returned, she said to me, "Sit,
so I may relate to thee yonder fellow's case, lest thou be affrighted at that which hath befallen him. Thou must know that I am the Khalif's
favourite, nor is there any more in honour with him than I; and I am allowed six nights in each month, wherein I go down [into the city and take up
my abode] with my [former] mistress, who reared me; and when I go down thus, I dispose of myself as I will. Now this young man was the son of
neighbours of my mistress, when I was a virgin girl. One day, my mistress was [engaged] with the chief [officers] of the palace and I was alone in
the house. When the night came on, I went up to the roof, so I might sleep there, and before I was aware, this youth came up from the street and
falling upon me, knelt on my breast. He was armed with a poniard and I could not win free of him till he had done away my maidenhead by force;
and this sufficed him not, but he must needs disgrace me with all the folk, for, as often as I came down from the palace, he would lie in wait for me
by the way and swive me against my will and follow me whithersoever I went. This, then, is my story, and as for thee, thou pleasest me and thy
patience pleaseth me and thy good faith and loyal service, and there abideth with me none dearer than thou." Then I lay with her that night and
there befell what befell between us till the morning, when she gave me wealth galore and fell to coming to the pavilion six days in every
month..Bunducdari (El) and the Sixteen Officers of Police, El Melik ez Zahir Rukneddin Bibers, ii. 117..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ba. The Envier and the
Envied xlvi.One night, when the night was half spent, as Selim and Selma sat talking and devising with each other, they heard a noise below the
house; so they looked out from a lattice that gave upon the gate of their father's mansion and saw a man of goodly presence, whose clothes were
hidden by a wide cloak, which covered him. He came up to the gate and laying hold of the door-ring, gave a light knock; whereupon the door
opened and out came their sister, with a lighted flambeau, and after her their mother, who saluted the stranger and embraced him, saying, 'O
beloved of my heart and light of mine eyes and fruit of mine entrails, enter.' So he entered and shut the door, whilst Selim and Selma abode
amazed..When they knew that there was left him no estate that the king might covet, they feared lest he be brought to release him, by the incidence
of the vizier's [good] counsel upon the king's heart, and he return to his former case, so should their plots be marred and their ranks degraded, for
that they knew that the king would have need of that which he had known from that man nor would forget that wherewith he was familiar in him.
Now it befell that a certain man of corrupt purpose (78) found a way to the perversion of the truth and a means of glozing over falsehood and
adorning it with a semblance of fair-seeming and there proceeded from him that wherewith the hearts of the folk were occupied, and their minds
were corrupted by his lying tales; for that he made use of Indian subtleties and forged them into a proof for the denial of the Maker, the Creator,
extolled be His might and exalted be He! Indeed, God is exalted and magnified above the speech of the deniers. He avouched that it is the planets
(79) that order the affairs of all creatures and he set down twelve mansions to twelve signs [of the Zodiac] and made each sign thirty degrees, after
the number of the days of the month, so that in twelve mansions there are three hundred and threescore [degrees], after the number of the days of
the year; and he wrought a scheme, wherein he lied and was an infidel and denied [God]. Then he got possession of the king's mind and the enviers
and haters aided him against the vizier and insinuated themselves into his favour and corrupted his counsel against the vizier, so that he suffered of
him that which he suffered and he banished him and put him away..The Seventh Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? Though little, with beauty myself I've
adorned; So the flowers are my subjects and I am their queen..To return to King El Aziz. When his son El Abbas left him, he was desolated for him
with an exceeding desolation, he and his mother; and when tidings of him tarried long and the appointed time passed [and the prince returned not],
the king caused public proclamation to be made, commanding all his troops to make ready to mount and go forth in quest of his son El Abbas at the
end of three days, after which time no cause of hindrance nor excuse should be admitted unto any. So on the fourth day, the king bade number the
troops, and behold, they were four-and-twenty thousand horse, besides servants and followers. Accordingly, they reared the standards and the
drums beat to departure and the king set out [with his army], intending for Baghdad; nor did he cease to fare on with all diligence, till he came
within half a day's journey of the city and bade his troops encamp in [a place there called] the Green Meadow. So they pitched the tents there, till
the country was straitened with them, and set up for the king a pavilion of green brocade, broidered with pearls and jewels..Think not that I forget
our trothplight after you. Nay; God to me decreed remembrance heretofore. (202).Then they ate and the tables were removed and they washed their
hands; after which Iblis the Accursed came up to Tuhfeh and said to her, 'O my lady Tuhfeh, thou gladdenest the place and with thy presence
enlightenest and embellishest it; but now fain would these kings hear somewhat of thy singing, for the night hath spread its wings for departure and
there abideth thereof but a little.' Quoth she, 'Hearkening and obedience.' So she took the lute and touching its strings on rare wise, played thereon
after a wondrous fashion, so that it seemed to those who were present as if the palace stirred with them for the music. Then she fell a-singing and
chanted the following verses:.When the evening evened, the king bade fetch the vizier and required of him the story of the journeyman and the girl.
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So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O august king, that.78. Mesrour and Ibn el Caribi dclxii.? ? ? ? ? j. The Enchanted Springs
dcccclxxxvi.? ? ? ? ? Whose streams beneath the myrtle's shade and cassia's welled amain And birds made carol jubilant from every blossomed
spray..Presently, up came the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh and Mesrour and the old woman and entering, found Aboulhusn and his wife both
stretched out [apparently] dead; which when the Lady Zubeideh saw, she wept and said, "They ceased not to bring [ill] news of my slave- girl, till
she died; methinketh Aboulhusn's death was grievous to her and that she died after him." (39). Quoth the Khalif, "Thou shalt not forestall me with
talk and prate. She certainly died before Aboulhusn, for he came to me with his clothes torn and his beard plucked out, beating his breast with two
bricks, and I gave him a hundred dinars and a piece of silk and said to him, 'Go, carry her forth [and bury her] and I will give thee a concubine
other than she and handsomer, and she shall be in stead of her.' But it would appear that her death was no light matter to him and he died after her;
(40) so it is I who have beaten thee and gotten thy stake.".? ? ? ? ? I crave none other than thou for friend, beloved of my heart; So trust in my
speech, for the generous are true and trusty still..? ? ? ? ? And unto Irak fared, my way to thee to make, And crossed the stony wastes i' the darkness
of the night..? ? ? ? ? u. The Two Sharpers who cheated each his Fellow dccccxi.? ? ? ? ? "Forget him," quoth my censurers, "forget him; what is
he?" "If I forget him, ne'er may God," quoth I, "remember me!".? ? ? ? ? 'Tis He who pardoneth errors alike to slave and free; On Him is my
reliance in good and evil cheer..70. Khusrau and Shirin and the Fisherman dclvi.? ? ? ? ? And all the desert spaces devour, whilst to my rede, Or if
in sport or earnest, (93) still Aamir giveth ear..If, in his own land, midst his folk, abjection and despite, ii. 196..It befell one day that the king's son
came to me, after his father had withdrawn, and said to me, "Harkye, Ibn Nafil" "At thy service, O my lord," answered I; and he said, "I would have
thee tell me an extraordinary story and a rare matter, that thou hast never related either to me or to my father Jemhour." "O my lord," rejoined I,
"what story is this that thou desirest of me and of what kind shall it be of the kinds?" Quoth he, "It matters little what it is, so it be a goodly story,
whether it befell of old days or in these times." "O my lord," said I, "I know many stories of various kinds; so whether of the kinds preferrest thou,
and wilt thou have a story of mankind or of the Jinn?" "It is well," answered he; "if thou have seen aught with thine eyes and heard it with thine
ears, [tell it me."Then he bethought himself] and said to me, "I conjure thee by my life, tell me a story of the stories of the Jinn and that which thou
hast heard and seen of them!" "O my son," replied I, "indeed thou conjurest [me] by a mighty conjuration; so [hearken and thou shalt] hear the
goodliest of stories, ay, and the most extraordinary of them and the pleasantest and rarest." Quoth the prince, "Say on, for I am attentive to thy
speech." And I said, "Know, then, O my son, that.? ? ? ? ? My transports I conceal for fear of those thereon that spy; Yet down my cheeks the tears
course still and still my case bewray..Merchant, The Unlucky, i. 73..The Lady Zubeideh answered him many words and the talk waxed amain
between them. At last the Khalif sat down at the heads of the pair and said, "By the tomb of the Apostle of God (may He bless and preserve him!)
and the sepulchres of my fathers and forefathers, whoso will tell me which of them died before the other, I will willingly give him a thousand
dinars!" When Aboulhusn heard the Khalifs words, he sprang up in haste and said, "I died first, O Commander of the Faithful! Hand over the
thousand dinars and quit thine oath and the conjuration by which thou sworest." Then Nuzhet el Fuad rose also and stood up before the Khalif and
the Lady Zubeideh, who both rejoiced in this and in their safety, and the princess chid her slave-girl. Then the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh gave
them joy at their well-being and knew that this [pretended] death was a device to get the money; and the princess said to Nuzhet el Fuad, "Thou
shouldst have sought of me that which thou desiredst, without this fashion, and not have consumed my heart for thee." And she said, "Indeed, I was
ashamed, O my lady."
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